John Lennon, Che Guevara & Me
When the Beatles were at the height of their popularity, John
Lennon said that they were more famous than Jesus. It
infuriated a great many Christians, but I just thought it was
simply the latest in a series of inane and egomaniacal
statements he delighted in making. He was, after all, a
liberal zealot, and I have noted through the years that the
richer these people are, the more strident they are in their
opposition to capitalism and the more separated they are from
reality. In much the same way the more power that politicians
have over the people who elect them, the more they pretend to
be populists. Which is why anytime I hear a wealthy politician
of either party brag about his humble beginnings, the less
likely I am to ever vote for the schmuck.
The irony of John Lennon’s life was his death. After writing
the sappy “Imagine,” which contained such banal lines as
“Imagine there’s no country/It isn’t hard to do./Nothing to
kill or die for,/And no religion, too./Imagine all the
people/Living life in peace,” along came Mark David Chapman,
who first got Lennon’s autograph and then a few hours later
shot him dead.
In other words, Chapman took Lennon’s lyrics to heart. He
didn’t pull the trigger because he was motivated by patriotism
or on behalf of any religion, but because he was nutty as a
fruitcake. Or perhaps it was because he believed that if a
singer-songwriter could be more famous than Christ, so could a
latter day Judas.
I used to say that every time I turned around, liberals were
doing something crazy or wicked. So I finally decided to quit
turning around, but it didn’t stop them. For instance,
Seattle’s city council voted to stop celebrating Columbus Day
because they decided, I assume, that by “discovering” North
America, Columbus helped bring about the downfall of the

Indians. So, instead, Seattle’s city fathers and mothers
decided they would celebrate Indigenous People’s Day. Being
liberals, they failed to see the absurdity of mainly nonindigenous white people using the occasion to insult millions
of Americans who take pride in the accomplishment of the great
Italian seaman.
In New Haven, CT, the city council allowed ARTE, Inc., a nonprofit group dedicated to promoting Hispanic culture in the
community, to put up their posters honoring Heroes and Icons
on City Hall. One of those pictured was Che Guevara, so,
predictably, someone had scrawled the Spanish word “asesino”
(murderer) across his face. Daniel Diaz, the co-founder and
executive director of ARTE admitted that he had received
objections from several people in town, but the weasel
explained, “The exhibit celebrates Hispanic History Month and
not everyone on the poster is a hero, some are merely icons.”
Just because someone’s face shows up on t-shirts worn by young
American ignoramuses doesn’t make a mass murderer an icon, and
neither does name recognition. Otherwise, we would expect to
see Charles Manson on a poster celebrating American History
Month.
Say what you will about the pinheads in Seattle and New Haven,
I, for one, appreciate it when there’s actual competition for
the honor of being known as the Wackiest City Council in the
Nation, and it’s not just Oakland, Berkeley and San Francisco,
duking it out year after year for the title.
Recently, because I think it’s essential to wrench control
away from Harry Reid and prevent Obama from seating someone
like Eric Holder on the Supreme Court in the next couple of
years, I actually donated a few dollars to help specific
Republicans win their Senate races. What I hadn’t counted on
was that those people would send me emails on an hourly basis,
begging for more. I felt liberated when I discovered that if I
scrolled down to the bottom of the page, I could click on the
Unsubscribe button and put a stop to it. But, lo and behold,

the dunning messages continued unabated. When I reported this
to my friend and computer maven, Steve Maikoski, he explained
that “Unsubscribe Me” has replaced “The check’s in the mail”
as the biggest lie in America.
As my readers know, LBJ was the last Democratic presidential
candidate to have received the majority of white votes.
Something I had not known until recently was that although
Obama won the majority of female votes in 2012, Mitt Romney
won the majority of white women’s votes. Now you and I both
have a clearer idea of the reason why liberals are forever
pandering to blacks and Hispanics, whether it comes to
welfare, open borders or amnesty. If ever the GOP comes close
to garnering even 35 or 40% of those votes, the Democrats will
appropriately go the way of the dodo bird.
When I read that corporations are moving their headquarters
out of the country in order to avoid ridiculously high taxes
or when I write that companies simply pass along their tax
bite to consumers in the form of higher costs for their goods
and services, I’m not casting stones at them for doing so.
Heck, if I could get some car company or grocery chain to pay
my taxes, I would happily do so.
It’s not that I’m not willing to pay my fair share, as those
on the Left are wont to say, but I deeply resent the way that
the folks in Sacramento and Washington, D.C., squander my tax
dollars. I simply have no desire to fund most of the state and
federal agencies, and I hate having to support able-bodied
welfare recipients, bureaucrats, illegal aliens and those
millions of creeps who lie about their disabilities.
When our forefathers cast off the yoke of English tyranny, it
wasn’t really over a penny for a pound of tea; it was over the
principle of taxation without representation. Today, however,
when we’re all saddled with mayors, councilmen, members of the
state assembly, congressmen, senators, Joe Biden, the Obamas
and several million unionized civil servants, we have reached

the point where the pendulum has swung back and we’ve all
discovered that a far worse problem is taxation with too much
representation; or at least too many blood-sucking
representatives who represent nobody’s interests but their
own.
The final word goes to one of my readers, Daniel Parker, who,
with the likes of Valerie Jarrett, Denis McDonough and Josh
Earnest no doubt in mind, described Barack Hussein Obama as a
man who always keeps his wits about him: namely, dimwits,
nitwits and halfwits.
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